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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Aaron Bowman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, February 15, 2017
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Wednesday, February 15, 2017, at 9:30 a.m., by the Chair, Council Member Aaron Bowman.
In attendance: Council Members Aaron Bowman (Chair), Jim Love (Vice Chair) and Anna Lopez Brosche; Commissioners Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Steve Swann, Marshall Adkison Ex Officio, Michelle Tappouni Ex Officio; Council President Lori Boyer was in attendance; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Commissioner/Harbormaster; Jessica Baker, Intergovernmental Affairs; Jessica B. Matthews, Samantha Lane, Legislative Services.  See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the January 11, 2017 monthly meeting.

The first presentation was on offshore habitats by Joe Kistel of  Tisiri.
Mr. Kistel began his presentation on off-shore reefs with a television documentary, “Sunken Conservation Documentary” that depicted reef creation, habitat service and Lionfish control twenty miles offshore of Northeast Florida.
Mr. Kistel referenced two books that he had written on artificial reefs: North Florida Reefs and Spike the Tugboat. The latter was written for young people.

Mr. Kistel founded Tisiri in 2009 to promote the deployment of artificial reefs.  He reported that five off-shore artificial reefs had been deployed in the last five years.  The off-shore artificial reefs are the reason why anglers are attracted to deep water fishing.  

Mr. Kistel reported that an economic study in South Florida indicated that  fishing in the artificial reef areas of the ocean generated considerable revenue.  Surplus ships are now being deployed as artificial reefs.

Mr. Kistel reported that other counties in Florida are making investments in off-shore assets; he lamented that Duval County is not doing the same.  He cited Lee, Collier, Palm Beach and Volusia Counties as the counties making off-shore investments.  Each of those counties has a staff person whose sole focus is on off-shore resources.
Mr. Kistel implored the Waterways Commission to support an awareness campaign on the potential in off-shore resources.   Most people are unaware of off-shore assets.  He feels that the City/County could benefit economically if it invested in off-shore habitats.

Mr. Kistel explained that materials for artificial reefs are abundant

Council President Lori Boyer remarked that Mr. Kistel’s presentation is a prime example of something that she is finding out: that not many people are aware of assets that we already have – assets that are good for our economy, recreation and  tourism; there is no reason to build anything or spend any money.  Ms. Boyer suggested that the Waterways Commission should look into the position that Jody McDaniel  formerly held that kept abreast of projects that required permitting.  Should that position be located in Parks, Recreation & Community Services or in the Planning Department?
Commissioner Marshall Adkison indicated that he intended on following up with the Council President on the matter of Jody McDaniel’s former position.

Commissioner Raymond Pringle said that he is prepared to offer a resolution expressing the Waterways Commission’s support of Mr. Kistel’s work and goals on off-shore assets.  The Chair, Council Member Bowman, replied that he did not think a resolution was necessary at this point.  He feels that Mr. Kistel’s work has its own momentum.

Council President Boyer advised the Commission to be very specific in any of its recommendations that it sends to the City Council.

Council Member Anna Lopez Brosche asked the Council President what role does the Tourist Development Council have in an awareness (of off-shore assets) campaign?

The Council President explained that TDC’s plan has several applicable components: a marketing plan to increase awareness;  funding a contingency fund for capital improvements or projects; providing a  professional services fee to hire a consultant to do a return on investment study to help us evaluate prospective capital improvement projects; and having a current allocation for grants to get tourist attraction projects off the ground and running.
Commissioner Adkison suggested that artificial reefs be added to the subcommittees studying the reactivation of the river and waterways.  Council Member Jim Love said that he would add artificial reefs to the work of the Sports Subcommittee that he heads.
Lisa Rinaman, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, was next on the agenda.  Ms. Rinaman spoke of the mission of the St. Johns Riverkeeper in advocating to save the river.  The Riverkeeper wanted to see more people utilizing the waterways for recreational purposes.  She spoke of efforts in conservation.  The St. Johns Riverkeeper investigates pollution problems and holds agencies accountable. The Riverkeeper is committed to educating the public on the significance of clean, healthy waterways.  She described a number of Riverkeeper undertakings such as boating trips, the eco-heritage tour, the annual oyster roast and clean-up initiatives for the river and its tributaries.
Ms. Rinaman explained why the St. Johns Riverkeeper is concerned about the prospective St. Johns River dredge project that the Port Authority is promoting.  She said that the Riverkeeper is particularly concerned about how the proposed dredge would negatively impact the river.  She described what she characterized as a history of unintended consequences that included an increase in salinity in the river since 1991 when sand bars were removed.  She felt that the greatest impact of the increased salinity was on hardwood swamps and freshwater vegetation.  Ms. Rinaman characterized the proposed mitigation plan as “woefully inadequate.”

Brian Burket, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department, provided the Commission with a briefing on the Southbank Riverwalk kayak launch.  He distributed an aerial photograph of the project.  Mr. Burket reported that the City is applying for a grant from the Recreation Trails Program.  The deadline for the grant application is February 28th.  The design funds for the project have been approved by the Florida Inland Navigation District (FIND).  
Commissioner Edward Fleming suggested that there be adequate signage at this kayak launch because of safety issues.  He explained that it has always been his understanding that the current at this particular juncture of the river is particularly turbulent.

In his monthly St. Johns River Status report, Dr. Quinton White began by reporting that a Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission grant is working its way through the City Council that seeks funding that would enable Jacksonville University to initiate a study on artificial reefs.
Dr. White characterized the recent announcement and news about Ocearch locating its work at Jacksonville University as “exciting news” for the university.  He said that the scientific undertaking is not solely about sharks but educating the public on all aspects of ocean life.

Dr. White reported that there was not that much happening in the river.  There was above average rainfall for January.  The river is warmer than normal.  

Dr. White indicated that the Maritime Management Plan would be on the agenda of Council President Boyer’ river activation working group that meets on February 24th.  On that same day, Florida Coastal School of Law would be hosting the 18th annual Northeast Florida Environmental Summit.

Dr.  Gerard Pinto reported that on a February 1st synoptic aerial survey, six manatees were sighted; he had never seen that many in Jacksonville during the winter before.   He reported that there have been two manatee fatalities so far this year.  On January 11th, a manatee perished from cold stress in the river near the Ortega River.  On February 8th, there was a watercraft-related fatality near the Arlington River boat ramp.

On the Entertainment, Non-Motorized and Sports Subcommittees studying initiatives to reactivate the river and waterways,  Council Member Love reported that the Sports Subcommittee that he chairs is listing and prioritizing items  that are important for the City’s consideration.  The subcommittee had met the previous day.  At its next meeting, the objective is to discuss and finalize the itemized list.
Council Member Anna Lopez Brosche reported that the Non-Motorized Subcommittee came up with a list of its own.   The group worked on definitions of and a rubric for skills levels at different points of the river to make people aware of the various skills levels needed for a safe experience.  She had Commissioner Pringle report on the meeting that he had had with the Brooks Rehabilitation CEO.

In New Business, Commissioner Adkison reported on a Palm Fish Camp clean-up initiative.

In Old Business, Commissioner Fleming again raised the physical condition of the Northbank Riverwalk that he said was in disrepair as a result of Hurricane Matthew.

The Chair, Council Member Bowman, suggested that Daryl Joseph, Director of Parks, Recreation and Community Services appear at the next Waterways Commission meeting to explain the status of the Northbank Riverwalk repair work.

In Public Comment, Charles Holt, representing Coastal Conservation Association, thanked the Commission for its positive response to Mr. Kistel’s presentation and suggestions.  Mr. Holt remarked on the importance of recreational fishing  and how it generates considerable revenue for the economy and a better quality of life for our community.

Ed Kalakauskis, representing the Jacksonville Offshore Fishing Club, remarked on fishing management.

Mr. John Nooney congratulated Dr. White and Jacksonville University on the new relationship with Ocearch.  He remarked on the in-shore artificial reefs in the St. Johns River that are located south of the Fuller Warren Bridge.   Mr. Nooney also remarked on legislation that the Council had enacted in the past.
Council President Boyer responded to comments that Mr. Nooney had made regarding the Riverside Arts Market floating dock.  She had met with the adjacent property owner and indicated that there will be no increase in usage of the dock.  The Post Street Dock is an alternative for dockage in that area.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:13 A.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729
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